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B U D G E T   C O M M I T T E E 

  PUBLIC  MEETING  MINUTES

October 21, 2009

A business meeting of the New Durham Budget Committee was called to order at 6:35 p.m. in the Town Hall located off Main Street.

Present:

David Curry, Budget Committee Chairperson

Tom Goss, Budget Committee member

Ron Gehl, Selectmen’s Representative to the Committee

Dean Stimpson, Budget Committee member

Excused Absences:

Lois Parker, Budget Committee Co-Chair

Cecile Chase, Budget Committee member

Ann Brady, Budget Committee Member



Also Present:

April Whitaker, Town Administrator

Vickie Blackden, Financial Assistant

Carole Ingham, Tax Collector/Town Clerk

Mark Fuller, Road Agent

Shawn Bernier, Police Chief

Approval of Minutes:

Motion Dean Stimpson, second Tom Goss to accept the minutes of August 18th, 2009 with revisions.  Vote was unanimous.  

The budget committee discussed the draft 2010 Budget Timeline.  No changes were made to the schedule at this time.

Town Administrator Whittaker covered the status of the tax rate setting.  She is calling the DRA Friday for a date, which will hopefully be in the next week and invited all budget committee members to the event, if they had any interest in doing so.  The tax rate setting is late this year due to late paperwork from CCVD not completed.  This has resulted in a cash flow problem for the Town.

David Curry, Budget Committee Chairperson, once again stressed the importance of use of conservative numbers when estimating the tax rate.  Mrs. Whittaker expressed that this is the traditional method, but state budgets and economic market conditions led to less than historically expected.   Ron Gehl expressed that he felt numbers used were very conservative and part of the problem was revenue cut by the State of New Hampshire,  which resulted in a seven cent hit on the tax rate, less car registrations and less investment impact for the town’s account.   Mrs. Whittaker outlined in budget printouts where end of year surplus funds might be to assist in lowering the rate.

Ms. Whittaker brought up that the department heads had done their due diligence in looking for any possible budget cuts in their departments. David Curry concurred.  Also, thanks were given to the BOS for cutting their second half year stipend from $1500.00 to zero. Tom Goss noted these were not elaborate amounts to begin with, but appreciated the gesture by the board.

More concern was expressed over cash flow, but it was emphasized that many tax payers are in as soon as tax bills are sent and the Town is very lucky to have their support.

Acct 4210 Police Department: 

The Third Quarter review commenced with Police Chief, Shawn Bernier presenting his budget update.  His Police Budget is on track and anticipates turning back 5k to the Town.  With the animal control officer,  he hopes to turn back about $3K. Funds are also being turned back from the dispatch account.  A thank you was represented to the Chief. 

Account 4140/4150 Town Clerk & Tax Collection:

Town Clerk & Tax Collector Carole Ingham presented her third quarter Budget is on track with 20-24% left to expend.  Ms. Ingham feels the revenue trend is turning ever so gently to the good and is mightily pleased.  The Tax Budget is also at 24% left to expend.  Lien costs ran over due a larger amount of liens being processed, but TC/TC Ingham thriftily cut conference costs, while still making a point to attend trainings, which she feels is vital to keep her job knowledge current. Although car registrations are down, the remaining revenues seem to be holding steady, while liens appear to be larger.  Kudos were given to Ingham for running a tight ship.

Acct 4312 Highway Department & 4324 Solid Waste:

Road Agent, Mark Fuller, presented the Highway and Solid Waste Department updates to the committee.  Mr. Fuller started with the good news that the diesel account will have an anticipated 10K savings. (Mrs. Whittaker candidly advised that this money will be needed to balance the overage in the legal account.)  The salt shed improvements were completed as well as the shim overlay projects on Berry Road. The large Davis Crossing Road project, which has taken many years to come to fruition, will be starting momentarily with a proposed completion date of 12/1/09.  Additional funding has been applied for through FEMA for a Valley Road Culvert Capital Project.  The Town would be responsible for 20% of the costs through this grant.  Everything else is on target barring an unusually wintery November & December.  Selectman Gehl queried about the balance left in the overtime line.  RA Fuller noted that any bad weather in November or December could use that up.  Also, heavy rain is due Saturday which would mean calling in the guys to keep culverts free of leaves and pine needles.  

On to the Solid Waste Budget, which Fuller noted has substantial savings.  He projects approximately 17k in savings back to the general fund.  There are overages in some accounts but the bottom line will be fine.  Ron Gehl thanked Mark Fuller for his very impressive effort.

Fuller also brought the Budget Committee up to date on the recycling meeting initiatives he has been attending with Town Administrator Whittaker.  NRRA is going to come in and review our recycling facility.  A 100 yard trailer would cut down on the very expensive trucking the Town pays for now with Waste Management.    Fuller advised that he is veering away from the idea of single stream recycling due to the 15-year contract commitment.    As a whole, the Town needs to be encouraged to do more recycling.  Demolition debris costs were also mentioned and Fuller advised that more tweaking of the costs still needs to be done.  .  Fuller said contractors need to get a roll-off.  Our demo is aimed at the homeowner doing a small project, not for helping a commercial contractor.

Many thanks were given to Mark.

Executive Budgets:

April Whittaker presented the executive budgets with no big surprises. She explained about the $7K credit she received from the Town Attorney for her  paralegal work.  She was surprised (and grateful) for the size of the credit,  which will help to defray the legal account.

Selectman Ron Gehl presented the administration update lightly touching on the Davis Crossing Capital Project.  It will be a full bore effort.  This project will be covered by HazMat Funding with the Town contributing 20%, which was readily available through prudent use of savings to the Capital Reserve Funds.  There are  2 other projects under this grant program for 2010 and will include various sites on Birch Hill Road & Copplecrown Road.  All these areas have suffered appreciable damage due to flooding.  This funding was procured through the tireless efforts of April Whittaker & Mark Fuller over the last four years with FEMA.

Gehl announced that the retaining wall project at the Town Beach will commence shortly.  The Town was finally given a permit from DES after an long & arduous process.

April Whittaker noted that Selectman Gehl did all the engineering work required and saved the Town between $5 to $8K.  She felt that a huge thank you was justified.

Mrs. Whittaker also mentioned that on Tuesday October 27th at 3:30 at the new addition of the Fire Station, the Governor’s Advisory Council will be meeting.  She invited all to come that might have any time available that day.  She feels it will give her a chance to politicize New Durham.  She would like to offer up the idea of a park and ride in New Durham for commuters.  She also wanted to note to anyone visiting to please admire the new addition, finishing was made possible by the donations of many fine citizens of New Durham and some especially fine cabinetry built on-site by James O’Reilly.  The carpet will be replaced at no charge as it has a manufacturers defect.

Whittaker also noted the Mapping project is coming to an end.  Notices will be going out Monday for hearings with Cartographic Associates.

David Curry and Ron Gehl spoke briefly about their joint meeting planned for October 28th, 2009 and the form of Agenda that should be composed. 

Motion by Dean Stimpson, second by Tom Goss to adjourn.  Vote was unanimous

The meeting was adjourned at 8:04 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Vickie Blackden

Next Meeting: 7:00 PM Wednesday, October 28, 2009

 at the Town Hall.

A video recording of this meeting is on file with the Office of the Town Clerk, is available for public viewing during normal business hours, and will be retained in accordance with the New Hampshire Municipal Records Board rules established under RSA  33-4:4, or for a minimum of 24 months.
